
VETO MESSAGE: 
 
  
                         VETO MESSAGE - No. 104 
  
TO THE SENATE: 
  
I am returning herewith, without my approval, the following bill: 
  
Senate Bill Number 820, entitled: 
  
    "AN ACT to amend the general business law, in relation to the 
eligi- 
      bility criteria for a license to barber and practice cosmetology" 
  
    NOT APPROVED 
  
  This bill would prohibit the Department of State ("DOS") from 
automat- 
ically disqualifying an applicant for a barbering or barber shop 
owner's 
license  based  upon  a prior criminal conviction. Instead, DOS would 
be 
required to review an applicant's prior criminal  record  in  
accordance 
with  Article 23-A of the Corrections Law. This statute prohibits 
public 
agencies and private employers from denying an application for a 
license 
or employment based  upon  an  applicant's  prior  criminal  
convictions 
unless: (1) there is a direct relationship between an applicant's 
previ- 
ous  conviction  and  the specific license or employment; or (2) 
issuing 
the license or hiring the applicant would pose an unreasonable  risk  
to 
property  or  to  the  safety and welfare of specific individuals or 
the 
general public. 
  
  Last year, Governor Pataki  vetoed  a  similar  bill  (A.6179-A,  
Veto 
Message  No. 326) because: (1) it repealed DOS's authority to suspend 
or 
revoke licenses of cosmetologists  and  related  professionals  who  
are 
convicted  of specific serious crimes after licensure; and (2) there 
was 
no persuasive evidence that DOS does not  already  comply  with  
Article 
23-A  of  the  Corrections  Law.  The  first  of  these  issues has 
been 
corrected in the current version of  the  bill,  but  the  second  
issue 
remains a concern. 



  
  There  is  a  widespread  -- but incorrect -- belief that persons 
with 
criminal records cannot obtain barber licenses because they cannot  
meet 
the  statutory requirement that they demonstrate "good moral 
character." 
This belief is echoed in personal anecdotes, press reports, testimony 
at 
legislative public hearings, even a report by a Special Committee of 
the 
New York State Bar Association. And  this  perceived  barrier  is  
often 
viewed  as  ironic -- and classic bureaucratic bungling -- since many 
of 
our State's prisons train inmates to become barbers. 
  
  The fact is that DOS regularly issues barbering licenses to 
applicants 
with criminal histories. DOS consistently applies Article  23-A  of  
the 
Corrections  Law when reviewing any licensing application that reveals 
a 
criminal record. In 2006, it granted barbering licenses to  86%  of  
the 
ex-offenders who sought them. Clearly, there is a disconnect between 
the 
"word on the street" and the reality of licensing at DOS. 
  
  While  I  understand  the  Legislature's  desire to remove 
unnecessary 
barriers to the re-entry of former inmates into the workforce, this 
bill 
does not, in fact, accomplish that end. Instead, the  explicit  
prohibi- 
tion  against  automatic  denial  of barbering licenses could imply 
that 
automatic denials are permissible  for  all  the  other  professions  -
- 
whether  licensed  by DOS or by other State agencies -- that do not 
have 
such a prohibition. Although adding this prohibition  to  the  
barbering 
  
statutes  might  quell  fears  among  aspiring  barbers, it could 
foster 
already undue fears and misconceptions that  individuals  with  
criminal 
records  are  automatically  disqualified from obtaining other 
licenses, 
including cosmetology licenses, because of those criminal records. 
  
  The bill is disapproved.                      (signed) ELIOT SPITZER 
                              __________ 

 
 


